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I. Introductions/Announcements
A. Chairman Ron Mears called the Council meeting to order at 9:35 a.m.

II. Executive Session 
A. Session began at 9:40 a.m.
The Council discussed potential partnerships and received an update on pending litigation.
B. Session ended at 9:47 a.m. 

III. Official Business/Council Activities

A. Approval of Meeting Minutes

Ron Mears asked for Council approval of the May 5, 2016 meeting minutes. Ron Breeding made a motion to approve the minutes.  Joe Smack seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously. 

B. Chairman’s Report:

Ron and Clyde Shipman attended the ribbon cutting ceremony at the Lums Pond Campground.

On behalf of the Council, Ron Mears sent kudos to Madison Matthews for coming up with the Poke( Park campaign.  Ray stated that the winner of the contest had more than 150 Poke( captures.  Matt Ritter stated that park visitors searching for Pokemon were being exposed (some for the first time) to the other amenities offered in our parks.    
C. Council Member Reports:

1. Fort Delaware Society – No report.
2. Natural Areas Advisory Council – Jim White reported.
An application has been received to change the boundaries of the natural area located near the Christiana Mall. Costco wants to shift the boundary line.  This may result in a land swap. 
Delaware Nature Society nominated land to be added to the Coverdale Farms Tract.  If accepted, most of the property would be protected as a nature preserve. 
3. Wildlife Management Committee – Clyde Shipman reported.

White Clay Creek State Park has added several new hunting stand/pin locations in the Whiteley Farms and Possum Hill sections of the park and a new stand in the stream valley north of the Krapf House.  The Division is also planning to expand the number of archery hunting days in mid-October.  White Clay Creek is also planning to open several stands for the statewide youth hunt on November 5.

Inland Ponds Region Parks are planning a mentored youth hunt at each park on a day other than the statewide November 5 date.  Planning is still ongoing.

The Division is working on establishing a Hunting Lease plan for the 2016-17 hunting season at the Godwin Tract in Sussex County – a property along Cow Bridge Branch upstream of Millsboro Pond and east of the Doe Bridge Nature Preserve and the Stockley Center.

Hunting maps and rules are currently out for review by parks field staff.  As soon as review is completed maps will be printed, distributed, and uploaded to the State Parks webpage.

The Division issued a research permit to the US Fish and Wildlife Service to install a tower and radio receiving tower at CHSP to track migratory birds, bats, and dragonflies that have been fitted with radio transmitters.  This location is critical for determining volume and timing of migration along the entrance of Delaware Bay in advance of expected wind farm development off the Delaware coast.  The tower was installed July 25-27 in the area behind Battery Smith.  The tower is 42 feet tall and topped with six radio receiver antennae and is barely visible from Herring Point.  Data will be downloaded from the tower once a month.

The 2016 beach-nesting bird season is winding down with seven Piping Plover chicks already fledged from the point and 3 unfledged chicks, as well as 3 unfledged chicks at Gordons Pond.  If all of these remaining chicks fledge successfully Parks will end the season with 13 fledged young.  This would be one of the best seasons at CHSP in the past two decades.  There are also 3 Least Tern nests being incubated at the Point.  Least Terns have not nested successfully in Delaware State Parks since the mid-1990s.

Two teams of interns are finishing their terms of service in the next few weeks in the Northern Region Parks.  They have worked on a number of invasive species control projects in Bellevue, Brandywine Creek, White Clay Creek and Wilmington State Parks. Project sites have included Bellevue Woods Nature Preserve, old forest tracts in WCCSP, the Hobbs Tract and Tulip Tree Woods Nature Preserve and Amphitheater Woods in BCSP.  They have also treated nearly 300 mature Amur Cork Trees at BCSP that had avoided detection due to the trees resemblance to native ash and hickories.

Matt Ritter stated that the Division has posted the vacancy which was created when Rob Line (Environmental Stewardship Program Manager) retired.

4. Resident Curatorship – Joe Smack reported. 

The Sussex County Land Trust has been unable to secure the certificate of occupancy for the Wolfe House.  The Bio Sun unit needs to be replaced, ADA issues and a fire inspection has not been completed.  Also, the Trust has not renewed their 501 3C status.  Matt Ritter met with the Trust’s new executive director Mark Chura.  The Division should start seeing progress soon.  

The couple who were looking at the Warrington House is still interested.  They have submitted an application for curatorship.  The review committee is proposing that “in-house” subject matter experts review this application.  Utilizing the Division’s staff and partners should help to speed up the process as the couple would like to begin work in the fall.  The property’s perk test results were received and a consulting firm, Harvard Environmental, Inc., has been hired to conduct a study.  Program Manager Jim Hall anticipates that asbestos will be found in the building.  After the Division receives a report from Harvard Environmental, a meeting will be scheduled to discuss remediation.  
5. Delaware Land and Water Conservation Trust Funds – Ron Breeding reported.
Currently the trust fund money is split into “two pots” and is designated either for trails or for projects.  Bob Ehemann is working with Greg Abbott to combine these “pots” so that money can be used without special designation.
IV. Public Comment 
There was no public comment.
V. Staff Reports
1.  Policy/Legislation – Ray Bivens reported. 
Legislation passed which will allow for hunting on five Sundays during the season.  This will not impact State Parks.  
House Bill 262 passed which will eliminate SRA maps.

A Joint Resolution passed naming the bathhouse at Cape Henlopen the “David B. McBride Comfort Station”.  

House Bill 363 passed which allows DNREC Enforcement Officers to retire after 25 years.

The Bill that would have provided free surf fishing permits to the ladies auxiliaries did not pass.  

State merit employees and New Castle Conservation District employees will be receiving a salary increase of 1.5%.

The Division received no open space funding.

The Division received: 
· $200K for the demolition of the old bleachers and installation of temporary bleachers at Baynard Stadium.

· $50K in waterways improvement funds for the holts landing ramp (local legislators will “match” these funds providing $150K)

· $2.5M statewide trails funding
· $2.5M strategic site funding (NVF)

· $1.75M Fort Dupont

      The Department received $3.5M for critical rehab.

Ron Mears stated that he opposes naming trails after people.  He suggested erecting memorial signs along the trail at the expense of the person making the request.  Ray also opposes naming trails after individuals and shared the circumstances surrounding the naming of the “Wendall Cassell” trail in White Clay Creek. Ray stated that because this trail connects at the Pennsylvania/Delaware line, the director of Pennsylvania State Parks sent a formal request for the Delaware portion of the trail to be named in honor of Mr. Cassell to ensure continuity and ease for trail users.
Council and staff expressed concerns about the number of “tribute” requests the Division will receive if the precedent is set.  Matt Chesser raised the issue of upkeep of these memorials because families will expect them to remain in the parks in perpetuity.  

Ron Mears made a motion that the Division move forward on creating policy which will limit memorials and prohibit the naming of park facilities in honorarium within Delaware State Parks.  Ron Breeding seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously. 
VI Section Updates – A handout was provided to the Council and highlights were discussed.

1. Office of Administration – Greg Abbott reported.

      Greg highlighted several entries in the handout.
Greg discussed the website redesign and stated that he would share a draft of the new website at the Feb meeting. 

Both the merit and seasonal marketing positions are vacant.  The Division is in the process of hiring new employees to fill these positions. 

Camping trends are “even or up” throughout the Division. Ron Mears asked if there has been an increase at Lums Pond since the completion of the renovation.  Greg stated that the campground is full every weekend.  

Greg recognized Becky Lovin for her efforts and stated that she has been a “game changer” in the Division’s contracts and agreements. 

Greg expanded on the great work the AmeriCorps Veterans Corps is doing.  

This year, Ray Bivens challenged the Central Office staff to get out of the office and assist with projects in the field and Division staff have responded with contributions at three separate parks. 

Through the partnership with the University of Delaware and Go Ape, the Division is holding a VIP contest for campers at the newly renovated Lums Pond campground.  The winner will receive a football signed by UD coach Brock, four tickets to a Blue Hens game, weekend camping, four Go Ape passes and a tour of Delaware athletic facilities. 

Greg shared that the number of permits sold in FY16 was less than the number of permits sold in FY15.  This is because the Division began permit sales 12 weeks later than in previous years due to the roll out of the new e-commerce system.  

Clyde Shipman asked how the vendor at the food concession at Killens Pond was doing.  Greg stated it is going well, there have been some growing pains but it is working out well. Matt Ritter stated that there are some opportunities to expand delivery within the park. He said that hiring the vendor reduced the number of park employees by 28 people.  Matt also shared that, compared to this time last year, 10,000 more people have visited Killens waterpark.  

2. Operations and Programming – Matt Ritter reported.
Matt highlighted several entries in the handout.
The Governor’s Capital Campout took place in 3 parks this year, one in each region.  

A rare Tiger Beetle was found at Herring Point.

Tickets for the Analog-A-Go-Go event are not selling as quickly as anticipated.  Matt encouraged the Council to contact Esther Knotts if they are interest in attending so that tickets can be provided.  
Ron Mears asked if the Blue Ball Barn is, “paying its way?”  Matt Ritter stated that it is heavily underutilized compared to the other facilities in the system but that rentals continue to increase every year.  Matt Chesser added that the renovations were finished, “at the end of the market crash” and that has hurt revenue.  

The Brandywine Zoo went through the accreditation process and is awaiting the final hearing.  The zoo has been AZA accredited for over 25 years. 

Next year will mark the 10th anniversary of the Trap Pond Healthy Kids Day event.  

Matt Ritter encouraged the Council to take a few minutes to read the kudos section of the handout.  He was very complimentary our staff and their accomplishments.  

3. Planning, Preservation and Development –   Matt Chesser reported.

Matt Chesser shared highlights from the handout.
  The Tri-Valley Trail project has garnered a lot of attention from legislators and users. 
Open Space funding is quickly diminishing.  The Division has not had many settlements.    However there was a settlement recently at Auburn Heights.

The entire campground at Cape Henlopen State Park will be closed after September 12th for renovations.  Clyde Shipman asked if they would be improving the road in front of the Biden Center.  Ray said there is no money to do the road at this time.    
4.    Outdoor Recreation, Parks and Trails (ORPT) Grants - Bob Ehemann reported 
There was a meeting of the Grants Review Committee held on June 30th to discuss the program and the distribution of funds.  The Division will be updating the manual.  Currently two different Councils are reviewing the way these funds are distributed.  This is not the optimal situation, so the Division will approach the Greenways and Trail Council to discuss a change. Bob will draft a new review process and share it the Committee (Ron Breeding and Clyde Shipman).  The Grant Review Committee will share a draft at a future Council meeting. 
The City of Wilmington is still working with DelDOT on the agreement for the skate park. 

Bob Ehemann and staff have been conducting inspections on parks that have received LWCF or ORPT funding.   

It has been one year since the trust funds were invested.  In December, a committee will re-evaluate the investments.

Ron Mears asked if the cricket fields are still being used at Lums Pond.  Matt Ritter said that a third group wants to build a new field and may assist with funding for additional parking.  The group will be submitting a proposal.

Matt Ritter stated that Go Ape has started constructing the junior course.  Completion is expected in 5 weeks and the course could be up and running in September.  
Ray shared that the Division is working with partners to bring a drive-thru Christmas light display to Cape Henlopen this year.  The sponsors will be making a $50-$70K investment to bring the displays/equipment for this event to Cape Henlopen from Florida.  

As part of the Division’s marketing initiative, Delaware State Parks sponsored the September 2nd Aberdeen Ironbirds baseball game.  That evening, a video (regarding Lums Pond) will be shown on the jumbo screen and animals from Brandywine Zoo’s traveling zoo collection will be on display.   
VII. 
Old Business

A.   The Rail Bikes at Auburn Heights were very popular. The vendor was only on site for 8 weeks.  During the last week, they had a daily waiting list for reservations. Several neighbors voiced their concerns about this activity.  Matt Chesser is addressing their concerns and is working to have each neighbor sign an agreement to allow the vendor to offer this activity in 2017.  

VIII.  
New Business
 Matt Chesser made a presentation regarding the recent RFP for a restaurant at Delaware Seashore State Park.  The La Vida Hospitality Group submitted the only proposal.  Matt shared the details and drawings for the proposed roof top restaurant.  La Vida will be investing $900K-$1.2M.  In addition to park entry fees, per the proposal, the Division will receive an annual fee and a percentage of profits from the restaurant. Clyde Shipman asked if the Division anticipates receiving complaints from private restaurants in the area.  Ray stated that anyone could have bid the project via the RFP. The Division is being cautious to ensure the campground is not negatively impacted.  Greg stated that the La Vida group understands the family-friendly concept that Parks wants to portray.  The contract was executed this week.  The terms of the contract included a 15 year commitment with the option for 2 5-year renewal options.  Clyde stated that this will draw more locals to the park and will be a great improvement. 
IX.  
Upcoming Events
A. The next meeting of the Council will be held on November 3rd.  
  X.  
Meeting Adjournment 
The chairman called for a motion to adjourn.  Ron Breeding made a motion to adjourn, Brenda Bramble seconded the motion.   The meeting adjourned at 11:07 a.m. 
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